NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE VISUALLY HANDICAPPED

BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

10 AUGUST 2001

NMSVH MAIN CAMPUS

ALAMOGORDO, NM

I. Call to Order

The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President Donna Stryker at 8:53 a.m., Friday, August 10, 2001.  Board members present were: Donna Stryker, Jim Salas, Katherine Ingold, Joe Salazar, and Reta Jones.  Staff members participating were Superintendent Dianna Jennings, Dr. Kenalea Johnson, Director of Outreach, Dr. Jackie Wood, Director of Student Services, Retha Coburn, Business and Finance Manager, Linda Lyle, Preschool Principal, Veronica Gallegos, Human Resources Coordinator.   John Williams, Executive Assistant was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance

Katherine Ingold led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests

There were no guests present upon call to order.  

IV.
Announcements – Board Comments

Katherine Ingold – Expressed her pleasure at being on the campus.  Informed the Board that since the last Regents meeting she has attended the Alamogordo Chamber of Commerce Business Night Out function which was held on the main campus, the opening meeting with the contract auditors, a visit to the main campus by the Mexican Consulate who presented a set of Spanish Braille books to NMSVH, and a three-hour legal work session presented by Mr. John F. Kennedy, with Board Members from Alamogordo, Cloudcroft, and Tularosa schools.  This meeting was also attended by Superintendent Jennings, Dr. Wood, and Veronica Gallegos.  Katherine Ingold stated that the three-hour legal work session was very beneficial and expressed a desire to hold a similar work session with the NMSVH Board of Regents and NMSVH staff.  Katherine Ingold stated that on July 31 she traveled to Albuquerque to visit the Preschool and view the new portable building.  Unfortunately the portable building had not been delivered to the Preschool site on the date of her visit.  Katherine Ingold also informed the Board that she attended the back-to-school staff barbeque on August 9.

Joe Salazar – Expressed his pleasure at being on the campus.  Thanked Katherine Ingold for attending functions as a representative of the NMSVH Board of Regents and bringing the information back to the Board of Regents.

Reta Jones – Expressed her amazement that summer is already over and a new school year is starting.  

Jim Salas – Wished everyone a good morning.  Expressed his pleasure at being on the campus and his excitement regarding the new school year.  He stated that he was happy to see Doug Boone on campus conducting Orientation and Mobility Training for the staff.  He feels that the quality training provided by Mr. Boone will be very beneficial to NMSVH.

President Stryker – Welcomed everyone to the meeting and expressed her pleasure at being on the campus.  Stated that she received information in the mail regarding comprehensive Braille training through the National Federation for the Blind (NFB).  The NFB has a great training center in Baltimore, Maryland and feels that the Superintendent and other Regents may be interested in the training information.  President Stryker gave the training information to Superintendent Jennings.  President Stryker stated that she received information regarding the NM Commission on Higher Education announcing a meeting on September 20, 2001.  This meeting date is the day before our next scheduled Board of Regents meeting, but President Stryker stated that she will attempt to attend the CHE meeting.  The CHE meeting is designed to emphasis strategies for Board effectiveness, roles and responsibilities of Board chairs, and fiscal and legal responsibilities.  In the past these CHE presentations have been tailored toward universities and have not contained a great deal of information pertinent to special schools.  President Stryker stated that she is attempting to obtain a copy of the meeting agenda to determine the topics of discussion and hopes that there will be more information pertinent to NMSVH.  President Stryker informed the Board that Dr. Bob Pasternack has officially resigned his position as State Director of Special Education and Bonnie Anderson has been named as Interim State Director.  Dr. Pasternack is currently transitioning to the position of Assistant Secretary of the U.S. Department of Education for the Office of Special Education and Rehabilitative Services in Washington D.C.  President Stryker stated that she is excited about the start of the new school year.  She also thanked Katherine Ingold for all of the work that she does representing the NMSVH Board of Regents.  
V. Input

A. Public Input.

No Public Input.

B. Parent Input.  

No Parent Input.

VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Stryker stated that we have a very full agenda for this meeting and asked for everyone’s cooperation in moving efficiently through the agenda.  She stated that the Board is scheduled to meet with the NMSVH Foundation over lunch, which will necessitate lunch being brought in.  President Stryker informed the Board that we have time sensitive agenda items.  Representatives from NM Risk Management are scheduled to present at 10:30 a.m., audit representatives are scheduled for 1:00 p.m., and Mr. Sam Ritchey is scheduled to address the Board and staff regarding strategic planning at 3:00 p.m.  Superintendent Jennings recommended that the Major Focus agenda item be tabled due to the size of the meeting agenda.  Reta Jones recommended that the Audit Entrance Conference agenda item be moved to Executive Session.  


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of June 21, 2001.  

President Stryker asked the Board for any input or corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections or input to the presented minutes.

C.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Jennings stated that in addition to the presented report she wished to inform the Board that the Blindness Initiative Training by NASDSE, scheduled for 15, 16 August 2001 has been cancelled.  Registration for this training was very low.  This training will be rescheduled for September or October 2001 which will allow the school districts to settle into the new school year at which time they may feel comfortable leaving their districts to attend the training.  In addition the August training dates would not allow attendance by representatives from the NM State Department of Education.  Superintendent Jennings informed the Board that she had the opportunity to address the State Legislative Finance Committee regarding NMSVH.  She stated that she feels the NMSVH presence at the meeting made a positive statement.  Following the LFC meeting Senator Lyons invited several members of the main campus staff to a political function to express his appreciation to NMSVH for the work that they have done with his daughter.  Katherine Ingold stated that the legislative representatives were very impressed with the presentation by Superintendent Jennings.  President Stryker stated that she was very happy to read that the schools participation in the USDA program has resulted in NMSVH receiving grant monies from other programs.  This positive fiscal news is always welcome.  President Stryker expressed her appreciation for the new and innovative work that is being done by the NMSVH staff.  She also expressed her appreciation for the work that was done by Dr. Jackie Wood and Dr. Judy Morrissey on the Carl Perkins grant.  Their success should be commended.  Reta Jones stated that she appreciates the fact that the Superintendent’s Report contained the mention of the program grant money that was received as a result of the school’s participation in the USDA program.  This is not information that needed to be reported, but it’s report is greatly appreciated.  It shows that all of the hard work that preceded USDA participation has not only benefited the school through USDA, but has opened other doors for the school.  Reta Jones stated that as the Board and administration adopt different initiatives there may be a feeling that the initiative does not feel right.  Many may think of it as a burden and there may be some resistance.  However continuing to pursue these initiatives often times can bring more benefit than what was originally targeted.  Superintendent Jennings informed the Board that for the 2000-2001 school year NMSVH had seven graduates, two withdraws, two transitions back to public school, and three out of state moves.  For the 2001-2002 school year NMSVH has fourteen new students.  This brings our main campus student count to sixty-one.  

UPON A MOTION by Joe Salazar, seconded by Jim Salas, the Board moved to approve the Agenda as amended, the Minutes, regular meeting of June 21, 2001 as presented, and the Superintendent’s Report as presented.  (carried unanimously)

VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Personnel Report.

President Stryker asked the Board for any input or corrections to the presented Personnel Report.    There were no questions or comments.


B.
Monthly Investment Report – June 2001.

President Stryker asked members of the Board if they had any questions, comments, or concerns regarding the Monthly Investment Report.   Reta Jones stated that the year to date interest income reflected on the monthly investment report is not the same as the year to date interest income reflected on the 2000-2001 Operating Budget/Expense Report.  Retha Coburn stated that Wells Fargo and Western were not included in general fund.  Reta Jones asked if the State Investment Council has offered any recommendations regarding our portfolio allocation?  Retha Coburn stated that she has not been in contact with the State Investment Council regarding portfolio recommendations.  Reta Jones stated that she realizes that the State Investment Council does not like to give that type of advice, but their advice is needed.  Retha Coburn stated that the State Investment Council is willing to come speak to the Board.  Superintendent Jennings stated that we have in the past had the State Investment Council address the Board, and it may be good to have them come again.  Reta Jones stated that she feels it would be wise to take a strategic look at our portfolio allocations.   President Stryker asked if it is the desire of the Board to have the State Investment Council meet with the Board of Regents to discuss our portfolio allocations?  Superintendent Jennings stated that she is also open to traveling to Santa Fe with Retha Coburn to meet with the State Investment Council.  President Stryker recommended that Superintendent Jennings and Retha Coburn pursue counsel from the State Investment Council and report the results back to the Board.  

C. 2000-2001 Operating Budget/Expense Report.

President Stryker asked members of the Board if they had any questions, comments, or concerns regarding the Operating Budget/Expense Report.  Reta Jones stated that she was very pleased with the report.  The report is complete, concise, and the format is very easy to understand.  She stated that she called Retha Coburn and shared her feelings directly with her regarding this report.  The report is detailed without being over detailed.  Reta Jones stated that it is her hope that the NMSVH managers see this report as a good tool that provides them with the information that they can use to manage their operations.  She stated that she hopes that this report, and the Blackbaud information will allow all departments to operate within their budget.  Reta Jones stated, regarding the last page of the report, Overall Budget/Expense Cumulative, if you add up all of the negatives it indicates $150,000 to $200,000 of budget overruns.  These overruns exist in a time when we need every dollar just to balance the budget.  Reta Jones stated that these overruns represent unplanned activities.  If activities are planned then the budget needs to be adjusted to reflect the cost of these plans.  If the activities are not planned the money should not be spent.  Superintendent Jennings voiced her agreement regarding unplanned spending.  One of the exciting things that has happened is the development of a budget that the managers can use to ensure that their department stays within budget.  Many of the managers have shared their budget with their staff, and the staff is now providing a great deal of positive feedback to the Finance Department.  We have a much clearer picture of all spending areas, which assists in budget management.  We now have a budget breakdown for summer camps.  All of this has drastically increased financial accountability.  President Stryker asked if the department heads are held accountable when budget overruns occur?  Is this addressed during their review process?  Superintendent Jennings stated that department heads will be held accountable for their budget this school year.  Part of the problem in the past was the inaccurate/incomplete allocating of funds.  This necessitated a lot of moving of funds during the fiscal year.  With the new accounting processes now in place, and the development of an accurate budget we should not experience the problems that we have had in the past.  Retha Coburn stated that the school, as a whole, did stay under budget this past fiscal year (2000-2001).

D. Disposition of Fixed Assets

President Stryker asked members of the Board if they had any questions or comments regarding the Disposition of Fixed Assets request to dispose of obsolete/unusable typewriters, air conditioner, power supply, and microcomputer?  There were no questions or comments.

UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to accept the Personnel Report as presented, and the Monthly Investment Report – May 2001 as presented, the 2000-2001 Operating Budget as presented, and approve the Disposition of Fixed Assets as presented.  (carried unanimously).

VIII.


Executive Session.  9:23 a.m. to 10:40 a.m., August 10, 2001

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Jim Salas, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:23 a.m., Friday, August 10, 2001, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Superintendent’s Contract, Confidential Student Information, and Hiring of New Certified Staff.  Roll call vote:  Jim Salas – aye, Reta Jones – aye, Joe Salazar – aye,  Katherine Ingold – aye, Donna Stryker – aye.  Present in the Executive Session will be members of the Board of Regents, Superintendent Dianna Jennings, and Veronica Gallegos.

UPON A MOTION by Jim Salas, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to suspend Executive Session at 10:40 a.m., Friday, August 10, 2001, until 1:00 p.m., Friday, August 10, 2001.  Roll call vote:  Jim Salas – aye, Joe Salazar – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye, President Stryker – aye.  Reta Jones in absentia.

Executive Session.  11:03 a.m. to 11:49 a.m., August 10, 2001

UPON A MOTION by Jim Salas, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to resume Executive Session at 11:03 a.m., Friday, August 10, 2001, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Superintendent’s Contract, Confidential Student Information, and Hiring of New Certified Staff.  Roll call vote:  Jim Salas – aye, Reta Jones – aye, Joe Salazar – aye,  Katherine Ingold – aye, Donna Stryker – aye.  Present in the Executive Session will be members of the Board of Regents, Superintendent Dianna Jennings, and Veronica Gallegos.

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Jim Salas, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 11:49 a.m., Friday, August 10, 2001 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Superintendent’s Contract, Confidential Student Information, and Hiring of New Certified Staff.  Roll call vote:  Jim Salas – aye, Reta Jones – aye, Joe Salazar – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye, President Stryker – aye.

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to hire the following staff;   Una McConnon as Preschool Occupational Therapist, Cynthia Pacheco-Garcia as Preschool Speech Therapist, Barbara Snow as Preschool Physical Therapist, Donna Arthur as Preschool Substitute Nurse, Holly Obrovoc as Lead Nurse, Barbara Hartwell as Full Time Nurse, Carmen Sue James as Music Teacher, and Shannon Eggleston as Classroom Teacher.  The Board moved to hire upon approval of reference checks and subject to staffing needs, Dina Thornton as Full Time Nurse, Maria Clark as Full Time Nurse, Judy Jump as Substitute Nurse, and Christine Hobson as Substitute Nurse.  (carried unanimously).  

Executive Session.  1:00 p.m. to 1:32 p.m. August 10, 2001

UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to go into Executive Session at 1:00 p.m., Friday, August 10, 2001, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss the Audit Entrance Conference.  Roll call vote:  Jim Salas – aye, Reta Jones – aye, Joe Salazar – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye, President Stryker – aye.  Present in the Executive Session will be members of the Board of Regents, Superintendent Dianna Jennings, Retha Coburn, and representatives from Kriegel & Company, Ltd of Las Cruces who have been contracted to conduct the 2000-2001 Financial and Compliance Audit.

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Jim Salas, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 1:32 p.m., Friday, August 10, 2001, where the only item discussed was the Audit Entrance Conference.  Roll call vote:  Jim Salas – aye, Reta Jones – aye, Joe Salazar – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye, President Stryker – aye.

IX. Other Items

A. NM Risk Management.

Mr. Steve Mindham and Mr. Jerry Rodriguez, Risk Management Division of the State of New Mexico General Services Department, provided an overview to the Board of Regents and attending staff regarding the services provided by NM Risk Management to NMSVH.  Mr. Rodriquez, Director, Loss Control Bureau, briefed the Board on the bureaus contained within Risk Management and provided a brief overview of the function of each bureau.  The Insurance and Benefits Bureau purchases outside insurance coverage that is not self-insured by Risk Management and negotiates the benefit packages for State employees.  The Liability Claims Bureau processes claims other than Workers Compensation, such as general liability, civil rights, medical malpractice, property, etc.  The Workers Compensation Bureau processes the Workers Compensation claims on State or University employees who are injured in the course of their work duties.  The Legal Bureau provides defense anytime a claim in made against a State agency and they are required to have legal defense.  The Loss Control Bureau is the proactive piece of Risk Management.  They work with State agencies and universities to provide training for employees in the areas of safety and health.  The Loss Control Bureau has conducted Civil Rights training, of which NMSVH participated.  They are now embarking on the second phase of that training which is Documenting Discipline.  Mr. Mindham, Deputy Director of Risk Control,stated that Loss Control, Claims, Workers Compensation, and Legal bureaus are under his office, as well as the professional service contracts that support those bureaus.  Risk Control currently has 35 law firms under contract for the liability claims, and 12 law firms under contract for the Workers Compensation Bureau.  They also retain the services of private investigators, medical case managers, sole medical providers, and prescriptions drug providers.  All of this falls under the purview of Risk Control.  Mr. Mindham opened the floor to questions from the Board of Regents.  President Stryker stated that a question that has come up in the past is when do we call Risk Management instead of calling our contract attorney?  Mr. Mindham stated that basically Risk Management is the State’s insurance company.  By statute NM Risk Management cannot underwrite their risks, and NMSVH cannot shop for coverage elsewhere.  But NM Risk Management has found out over the years, in most cases, that the relationship between State agencies and NM Risk Management has been very cooperative and beneficial.  NM Risk Management comes into play, for example, if someone files a tort claim against NMSVH, or if there is going to be a claim for monetary damage, either to the property of NMSVH, or property damaged by NMSVH belonging to others.  NM Risk Management also comes into play if someone feels that their civil rights have been infringed upon, or if there is a negligent situation in which injury or damage to property has occurred, or alleged to have occurred, that NMSVH may be responsible for.  If there is not a claim for monetary damages, NM Risk Management does not have agency involvement other than offering a couple of programs that provide assistance to the client agencies.  NM Risk Management has an Assist Program that will provide legal counsel if an agency requests it, to look into an employment situation, or a civil rights situation.  To receive this assistance all the agency has to do is call Mr. Bill Haas and explain the situation to him.  He will then request a written request from the agency.  Upon receipt of the written request Mr. Haas will provide a counsel that specializes in either civil rights or employment law to assist in the situation.  This helps ensure that all of the hurtles will be cleared and issues addressed.  President Stryker stated that she recalls that when that type of service was needed in the past, the response time made it difficult to get the issues addressed in a timely manner.  Mr. Mindham stated that Mr. Haas will respond to the requesting agency upon receipt of a written request.  NM Risk Management does not deal with contractual issues with employees.  These types of issues should be addressed to the agencies legal counsel, or Attorney General.  NM Risk Management deals with anything that would stimulate a notice under the Tort Claims Act where monetary damages are being sought.  Jim Salas stated that NMSVH had a settlement a few years ago through Risk Management.  Shortly after the settlement NMSVH experienced a very large increase in our liability premiums.  Are our premiums going to start going down or are they going to stay at a high level for some period of time?  Mr. Mindham stated that the liability premiums escalated over the past 4 or 5 years because NM Risk Management had a “virtual hemorrhage” of dollars through civil rights suits and settlements, which has been stemmed largely due to the programs directed by Mr. Jerry Rodriguez.  These programs have provided statewide training to managers and supervisors in how to identify and control civil rights exposure.  This statewide training, and the Assist Program overseen by Mr. Haas has resulted in a 30% reduction in frequency of claims in civil rights, and a 34% reduction in the severity of claims.  This means fewer dollars are being paid out, and fewer premium dollars will need to be charged to the agencies.  Mr. Mindham also explained that NMSVH has a 5-year premium calculation period.  If you “knock-off” the fiscal year just completed, the 5 previous years are used to calculate your experience premium.  The premium is calculated on exposure (number of employees for example), and experience (what claims you have actually had, severity, etc.)  NM Risk Management is moving more to the experience side of the formula.  So agencies with good experience are going to see premium reductions.  Mr. Mindham stated that the claim addressed by Jim Salas would have an impact on NMSVH premiums for approximately 5 years from the date of settlement.  However, if you have a very good year next year, and the year after, NMSVH will proportionately decrease the adverse effect of the settlement claim.  Reta Jones asked if the school instituted actions to mitigate our liability, i.e. hiring outside security, can they be incorporated into the evaluation of the insurance fees that are charged back to the agency to lessen the premium?  Mr. Mindham stated that incorporation of actions to mitigate liability would benefit the school because the school will have a reduced loss experience, which is used to calculate the premiums.  The incorporation of actions to mitigate liability will not have an effect on things in the past, and may not pay immediate dividends if the State’s experience “goes bad”.  Another words NMSVH may have a number of exceptional years, with no claims, but other State agencies may not be that lucky and have a number of claims.  All premiums pay into a pool, and all claims pay out of that pool.  So statewide outcomes play a factor in premium calculation.  Reta Jones asked if there are actions that can be taken that can help decrease state agency premium costs?  Mr. Rodriguez stated that NM Risk Management conducts Civil Rights training.  Based on the number of agency employees that participate in this training the agency is assessed a deductible when a claim is filed.  Your deductible would be assessed based on the number of employees that you have.  If you send your employees to the Civil Rights training NM Risk Management would give a 50% reduction on the claim deductible.  This is an example of programs that NM Risk Management offers that can assist a State agency in reducing their costs.  Reta Jones asked if NMSVH has participated in the Civil Rights training?  Mr. Rodriguez stated that NM Risk Management has excellent response and participation from NMSVH.  He also stated that he recently reviewed the NMSVH loss history and noted that NMSVH does not have any open claims on the liability side.  President Stryker stated that she has received a list of the services offered by NM Risk Management.  She noted that NM Risk Management offers auto insurance and employee benefits.  Why does NMSVH not use the auto insurance through NM Risk Management.? Superintendent Jennings stated that the NMSVH vehicle fleet is insured through NM Risk Management.  President Stryker asked if research has been conducted to see if it would be beneficial for NMSVH to participate in the NM Risk Management employee benefits plan?  Veronica Gallegos stated that research has been conducted, and in order for NMSVH to participate, NMSVH would be required to pay a premium surcharge that results in a higher premium than the benefits carrier that we currently use.  President Stryker stated that she brought these points up because she wants to ensure that NMSVH is exploring all avenues to ensure cost effectiveness.  Mr. Rodriguez provided points of contacts with NM Risk Management that could answer any questions regarding employee benefits, and premium surcharges.  Jim Salas recommended that NM Risk Management be contacted at least annually to ensure that we are getting the best possible employee benefits for our money.  President Stryker expressed her appreciation to Mr. Mindham and Mr. Rodriguez for traveling down from Santa Fe to brief the Board on the services offered by NM Risk Management.

B. 2000-2001 Budget Actuals.

Retha Coburn presented the 2000-2001 Budget Actuals Report that is required by the State of New Mexico Commission on Higher Education (CHE).  This report contains the same information as contained in the earlier presented 2000-2001 Operating Budget/Expense Report but in the format that is required by CHE.  Retha Coburn reviewed selected portions of the report for the members of the Board.  President Stryker asked, based on the information contained in this report, if efforts are underway to get the State Land Office to increase our percentage of the Land Grant Funds due to the expansion of our facilities?  The percentage that we are presently receiving remains the same as originally allocated while our facility and programs have greatly expanded.  Retha Coburn stated that she does not believe the State Land Office assesses the percentages.  President Stryker stated that we need to find out who does assess the percentages and we need to let them know that NMSVH needs more Land Grant Funds.  Reta Jones stated that the percentages were set a long time ago and she does not believe that the percentages can be changed.  President Stryker stated that we need to find out if they can be changed.  Jim Salas stated that there was a mention during a past Legislative Finance Committee (LFC) meeting regarding increases in the Land Grant allotments.  Reta Jones stated that those increases would not be done through a change in percentages of the ownership of the fund, but would be the result of increases in the funds coming into the pool, and a statute that released more funds from the pool.  Those increases would be allocated automatically based on the agencies percentage.  

UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to approve the 2000-2001 Budget Actual Report and authorize the Board President to sign the report for submission to the State of New Mexico Commission on Higher Education.  (carried unanimously)

C. 2002-2003 Budget Proposal.

Retha Coburn presented the 2002-2003 Budget Proposal to the Board for approval.  She explained that the budget proposed is an overall increase of15.8% over the past year budget.  The salary increases total 16.64%.  Superintendent Jennings informed the Board that a percentage across the board salary increase is calculated into this budget, unless the staff member was outside of their salary range.  Superintendent Jennings explained the formula for calculating the cost of living percentage increases to the employee salary ranges.  The formula that has been used does not result in a consistent percentage increase to the ten salary steps within a salary range.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she discussed this matter with Jim Salas and asked him if it makes more sense to add the percentage increase to each of the ten steps in the salary range?  The pay range would then be modified on the percentage across the range formula.  This across the range formula was used in calculating the salary figures that are reflected in the presented 2002-2003 Budget Proposal.  Retha Coburn stated that the budget that is presented to the Board contains a 3% step increase, based on performance, as well as a 3% cost of living increase.  This amounts to a 6% increase in salaries, or $887,000.000.  This 6% increase will also result in an increased cost of benefits.  Expenditure increases have also been included in the presented budget for departments that have not been increased for the past several years.  President Stryker stated that the 2000-2001 Operating Budget/Expense Report reflects some departments that actually overspent during that fiscal year.  Are we going to cut their budgets?  Superintendent Jennings stated that it might not be fair to say that the departments overspent.  It is fairer to say that their spending surpassed their budget because they were not provided with a realistic budget to assist in expenditure management.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the Finance Department and herself have worked with the department directors and managers to ensure that we have realistic numbers in the budget that will meet the needs of each department.  In the past the trend has been to move money into a department’s budget if they exceeded their budget.  This practice did not encourage departments to closely manage their budget.  Every effort will be made to eliminate the practice of supplementing a budget unless emergencies justify the supplement.  President Stryker asked for the total dollar difference between the proposed budget and last year’s budget.  Retha Coburn stated that the difference is $1,347,547.00.  President Stryker stated that she understands that the proposed budget is $1,347.547.00 higher than last year, we are predicting an increase in expenditures, but the revenues remain unchanged.  Retha Coburn stated that the revenues for 2002-2003 actually reflect an increase.  President Stryker asked for the deficit amount for the 2002-2003 fiscal year.  Retha Coburn stated that the predicted deficit for 2002-2003 is approximately $2.1 million.  If the market experiences an increase our deficit will be lower.  President Stryker stated that if we approve a budget that is $2.1 million in the red and send it to the Commission on Higher Education we will need to be prepared to explain to them how we are going to fix the deficit problem.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she does not think CHE is focusing as much on the deficit as the decrease in revenue balances.  They realize that our reserve funds are declining and that when the reserve funds are gone they know that we will be asking for assistance from the State.  CHE does not want to see us get to the point where we go to them for assistance.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that we need to have a realistic sense of what it costs to provide the services that we are providing.  When you look at our revenues you quickly realize that this is not a realistic amount of money to provide the services that we are providing.  Last year we experienced very little growth within our budget.  Other institutions ranged from an 8% to a 13% budgetary revenue growth.  We stayed virtually the same as the previous year.  The other institutions will probably experience the same budgetary revenue growth through state appropriation next year, while our programs continue to grow and we attempt to adequately compensate our staff and faculty on very little growth.  President Stryker pointed out that the other institutions that Superintendent Jennings is referring to do not have a reserve fund like NMSVH has.  The reserve fund makes it difficult to obtain state appropriations.  Joe Salazar asked how our cost of living increase compares to Alamogordo Public Schools?  Superintendent Jennings stated that for the 2001-2002 school year Alamogordo Public Schools gave an 8% cost of living increase to its employees this year, while we gave a 2% increase.  She stated that she does not know what they will give next fiscal year.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she knows that the NM School for the Deaf and NM Military Institute also gave an 8% cost of living increase.  Both of these are state supported schools.  NMSVH gave the lowest cost of living increase out of all the state supported schools.  Reta Jones stated that ultimately at the end of the 2003 fiscal year we would essentially have less than 3 years worth of reserve funds remaining.  Retha Coburn stated that that is correct based on the programs that we currently provide, our annual revenues, and the cost of providing the programs.  However if the market goes back up to where it was 2 years ago our financial outlook would greatly improve.  President Stryker asked what would happen if the market continues to decline?  There is no guarantee that the market will go back up.  Superintendent Jennings stated that if the market continues to decline the school would be in a position where it will be necessary to seek state appropriations.  We will continue in our efforts to increase revenues.  But the grant money that is out there is designed mostly to supplement, not supplant programs.  The supplement money is supposed to be used to expand programs, not offset the cost of the current program.  Supplements will not reduce the deficit.  Superintendent Jennings stated that outsourcing research continues.  She stated that on the deficit side the only real thing that may lessen the deficit is the research into outsourcing.  The research process continues to foster new internal controls that result in a decrease in spending.  Reta Jones stated that she feels that we need to have a work session as it relates to the 2002-2003 proposed budget that is presented to the Board today.  We need to produce a report that would show what the school program would look like based on a budget that is equal to our revenue.  Superintendent Jennings stated that to accomplish that we would have to cut programs.  Reta Jones stated that she understands that.  But what would it look like if we had to run the school at our current revenue level?  Superintendent Jennings stated that we would have to sit down and establish our priorities based on program importance.  Reta Jones stated that we need to have that vision so that we know what it is that we are fighting for.  We need to be able to show the state what programs would have to be dropped if we do not receive state appropriations, and what the impact would be to the citizens and visually impaired students of New Mexico.  President Stryker asked if we would then take that information to CHE?  Reta Jones stated that she thinks that that needs to be explored at the CHE level.  This will show them that we do not have a bottomless pot of money, and why we cannot live within our budget under our current program structure.  Then we can show them what our revenues will support.  They then have a comparison of the extensive programs currently provided, and what we will be forced to cut back to after our reserve funds are depleted, unless we received state appropriations.  Reta Jones stated that if we do not have a plan in place, before our reserve funds are depleted, we have waited too late.  If we have the state lined up to fund us before our reserve funds are depleted we will have a smooth transition with no program cuts.  If we wait until the reserve funds are gone before we get the state behind us we will have a period where we will experience program cuts.  We have to begin seeking state appropriations now.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that the Finance Department and herself have already begun the necessary conversations with the State.  They definitely know about NMSVH, and they know what programs we are providing.  They are also aware that if we were required to operate within our revenues there would be some serious program cuts at NMSVH.  These conversations have been conducted with members of the Commission on Higher Education and Legislative Finance Committee.   Reta Jones stated that she feels that CHE and LFC have the vision that NMSVH has an ivy league college campus facility and cannot believe that we do not have the funds to support our programs.  We need to ensure that the State Capital understands what the reality is.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the CHE and LFC also need to understand that it costs more to provide programs to visually impaired students than it does to provide programs to students with other impairments such as deafness.  They look at what the School for the Deaf does within their budget and then look at us and wonder why we can’t do the same.  We cannot be compared to the NM Military Institute or the NM School for the Deaf.  They need to know that it costs more to provide programs to visually impaired students.  President Stryker stated that her concern is that the right people in Santa Fe are educated on our situation.  We can make people in Santa Fe aware of our dilemma, but they need to be the people that have the power in the State Legislature to get the votes that are needed.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she agrees, but when you are in a situation where CHE is focused on higher education institutions, and the State Department of Education is focused on public schools, we fall in the middle and can be easily overlooked.  They do not have a lot of interest in what is going on with NMSVH.  This is the problem that we have been working on resolving.  We have just gotten the State Department of Education to agree to pay for the textbooks that we provide to the public schools.  That is a major step for NMSVH.  This shows a shift in their thinking.  President Stryker agreed that we need to have a budget work session where the Board of Regents, department heads, and key managers sit down and go through the nuts and bolts of the budget.  Each department that may be affected by program cuts needs to be in attendance, with their budget, so that they have direct input into the process.  Reta Jones stated that it will be important for each department to have identifiable segments of their budget that will allow them to identify what it is costing them to provide specific services.  For example, how much does it cost to run the pool?  How much does it cost us to provide an on campus health care facility?  We need to look at the overall programs that we provide, but more importantly we need to look at all the small components that contribute to each of the programs.  Each department director needs to provide input as to the consequences of budget cuts within their departments.  President Stryker asked the Board if they concur on the need for a budget work session and asked for recommended meeting dates.  Retha Coburn stated that the 2002-2003 proposed budget needs to be delivered to CHE not later than15 September 2001 so it will be important to have the work session early enough to allow modifications to the proposed budget that is presented to the Board today.  Retha Coburn asked if this work session scheduling is in lieu of approving the 2002-2003 proposed budget at this meeting?  President Stryker stated that it is not in lieu of approving the budget.  Reta Jones stated that when the Board approved the last budget that reflected a deficit the Board agreed that they would not take that action again.  President Stryker asked the Board if they wished to approve the presented 2002-2003 proposed budget with the understanding that a budget work session will be conducted?  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that the budget that is presented to the Board at this meeting is a realistic budget.  If we are to provide the programs that we have been providing the budget is a true picture of the costs involved.  Reta Jones stated that while she may not disagree with the opinion of Superintendent Jennings she is still concerned about approving a budget that reflects a $2 million deficit.  Can we afford to continue to approve budgets that chip away at our reserve funds?  Superintendent Jennings asked how we could continue to provide the current level of programming without drawing from the reserve fund?  She stated that she understands that a deficit budget will eventually deplete our reserve fund, but that is when the State will need to step up and provide support to NMSVH.  President Stryker stated that the State does not have to step up and provide support to NMSVH.  Other states have closed their schools for the blind because the school did not have the operating funds, and their state would not provide support.  We do not want to be one of those statistics.  If we do not think right now about the potential of cutting programs to ensure the future of NMSVH the State may make us cut all programs.  Would we rather face the possibility of cutting some programs and dictate what we get to keep, or have the State dictate our future?  President Stryker stated that that may sound harsh but she has attended hearings where schools have closed, and she does not want NMSVH to be closed.  If we are not proactive, the State will be reacting by mandating the changes.  We need to be active in telling the State what we are doing, and what we are prepared to do to ensure our future.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she understands that but she does not understand how NMSVH can have a reserve fund in place while at the same time cutting programs.  President Stryker stated that she feels that what NMSVH needs to identify is where it needs to be so that it is wisely using the reserve fund while maintaining quality services, and obtains legislative funding.  All of this needs to be done now.  President Stryker repeated the question regarding approval of the presented 2002-2003 proposed budget.  Does the Board want to approve the budget as presented with the knowledge that we will be conducting a budget work session to address the reflected deficit?  Reta Jones stated that if someone came up to her and asked her if the Board performed due diligence in looking to see what could be done to reduce the budget expenditures and in turn the deficit, prior to approving the budget, she would not be comfortable in providing a positive answer.  She stated that she knows everything by line item, but does not know enough about programs.  As a Regent that concerns her as she feels she needs to know more in able to support and defend the budget.   Jim Salas stated that he would be in favori of approving the budget at this point.  But he feels that Reta Jones’ point about doing a hard analysis of what would have to be cut if it came to cuts is very healthy and very necessary so that if it came down to advocating for the programs we can say to anyone who asks, these are things that we have determined to be at the bottom of our priority list.  The knowledge gained from the hard analysis will allow us to make decisions in a business like fashion.  Reta Jones’ point regarding spending the reserve fund is a good point.  We need to know how rapidly and wisely we are going to spend it.  We do not want to be in a position where we are risk of losing the entire program by putting it completely in the hands of the legislature.   Jim Salas stated that he would prefer to be in a position of asking for funding from the State to support a particular program.  The budget work session will be an important strategic planning process.  President Stryker stated that the Superintendent brought up an important point.  The State cannot technically close the school because we are land grant school.  The land grant allocation that we receive will continue, however it doesn’t mean that the legislature will give any additional funding.   President Stryker stated that what has already been done by NMSVH administration is phenomenal.  But we cannot focus on just what has been done.  We have to focus on the fact that there are two issues, one being the issues that have already been addressed by administration, and the other being the deficit that still exists while potentially not receiving additional funding.  We need to decide if we should use the reserve funds that we currently have, or develop a budget that will allow us to operate within our revenues.  Superintendent Jennings stated that we also need to consider the changing roles of residential schools.  Joe Salazar stated that he has seen a land grant school almost close.  He stated that he is not sure we would be better off with the idea that we can spend our reserve funds then depend on the State legislature.  There is great wisdom in prioritizing and setting limits on what we can provide while still benefiting the visually impaired students in New Mexico.   He stated that he fears that if we do not prioritize we will be in a lot of trouble with CHE and the State legislature.  President Stryker stated that she thinks that we are in agreement that we need to develop a picture of what it would look like if we had to cut programs to meet budget.  She feels that everyone agrees that we need to have a budget work session.  But she still needs to know if the Board wishes to approve the 2002-2003 proposed budget that has been presented at this meeting.  Katherine Ingold stated that she would like to see the budget work session be conducted before the budget is approved.  The budget work session may result in additional revisions that can be made to the proposed budget to reduce the deficit.   Reta Jones stated that the political ramifications of the budget submission is done once it is submitted.  Katherine Ingold stated that that is why she feels it is important to have the budget work session before the budget is approved.  Discussion continued on a date for the budget work session.  Retha Coburn asked that the budget work session be conducted by September 1, 2001 so that she has sufficient time to make revisions to the budget prior to submission to CHE.  The Board concurred on the need for a budget work session and identified August 27, 2001 as the date for the budget work session.  This work session will involve all Regents, department heads, and key staff from within each department as identified by their department head.  President Stryker stated that it is important that all staff who will be participating fully understand the purpose of the work session, be familiar with their department’s budget, and are fully prepared by 8:00 a.m. on the August 27, 2001 so that valuable time is not wasted getting everyone on track. 

UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to table the 2002-2003 Proposed Budget until the Special Meeting of the Board of Regents, August 27, 2001 for the purpose of conducting a budget work session.  (carried unanimously)

D. Dairy Products Contract

A recommendation was presented to the Board to award the Dairy Products Contract to Farmer’s Dairies of El Paso, Texas for school year 2001-2002 at an annual cost of $748.40.  Three bids were received in response to the Invitation to Bid with Farmer’s Dairies being the lowest bid while maintaining the requirements of the bid specification.

UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to award the Dairy Products Contract to Farmer’s Dairies of El Paso for school year 2001-2002 at an annual cost of $748.40

E. Public Relations Contract

A recommendation was presented to the Board to not renew the Public Relations Contract due to non-use over the past year.  Public relations functions are now being handled within NMSVH.

UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board, based on the recommendation of administration, moved to not renew the Public Relations Contract.  (carried unanimously)

F. Psychological Counseling Contract

A recommendation was presented to the Board to award the Psychological Counseling Contract to The Counseling Center, Alamogordo, New Mexico for school year 2001-2002 at the same fees that were charged for the 2000-2001 school year.  If approved this would be the third extension of the existing contract for a total contract period of four years.  Under the terms of NM Statutes Annotated, para. 13-1-150, this would be the last extension of this contract.  Reta Jones asked if the original Invitation to Bid contained wording that indicated that this would be a multi-year contract?  Retha Coburn stated that she is not sure if the multi-year wording was in the original Invitation to Bid but will have this checked and bring the answer back to the Board.  Reta Jones stated that she does not think that a contract can be automatically renewed without the multi-year provision being in the original Invitation to Bid.  This item was tabled pending investigation into the original Invitation to Bid.  Upon completion of research Retha Coburn informed the Board that her department has not found language in the state statutes that specifically required that multi-year wording be part of the Invitation to Bid before contract extensions could be awarded.  Research will continue on this issue.  Reta Jones stated that you cannot keep amending contracts.  She stated that she will not have any problem approving this recommendation if there was a bid and if the original contract term was for four years, and what is being presented to the board today is a renewal.  If these stipulations do not exist, then she feels that approval of this recommendation would not be legal.  Reta Jones stated that we can vote on this recommendation subject to these stipulations being present.  President Stryker stated that she understands that this recommendation can be accepted with the amendments necessary to keep us legal.  Katherine Ingold stated that the original Invitation to Bid also needs to contain the multi-year wording.  
UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to approve the Psychological Counseling Contract recommendation subject to the changes in term language referring to the renewal up to four years, and subject to the original Invitation to Bid containing language stipulating that the contract was for a four-year bid.  (carried unanimously)

G. Braille Proficiency/Contracts

Superintendent Jennings presented the verbiage that was developed for incorporation into the employee contracts for those staff required to achieve Level I or Level II Braille Proficiency.  This verbiage has been submitted to legal counsel for review.  Input was also requested and received from Jim Salas.  Legal counsel, upon review, stated that they have no concerns regarding the proposed verbiage.  The only change that they recommended was to the last sentence.  Based on legal counsel’s input the last sentence will be changed to read “If at this time the employee fails to pass the proficiency assessment at (Level I / Level II) the Superintendent may take disciplinary action up to and including recommendation for non-renewal of employment.”

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to accept the Braille proficiency statement for the NMSVH employee contracts as amended and presented.  (carried unanimously)

H. Preschool Expansion Update

Linda Lyle reported that the portable building for the Preschool would be delivered to the 230 Truman, Albuquerque site on August 11.  Building permits have been applied for so that the portable building can be setup and prepared for occupancy.  

I. NMSVH Staff Handbook/Student Handbook/Student Code

The 2001-2002 NMSVH Staff Handbook, NMSVH Student/Family Handbook, and NMSVH Student Code were presented to the Board.  Reta Jones asked why the student code is not part of the Student/Family Handbook.  Superintendent Jennings explained that Dr. Wood wanted the Student Code to speak loudly to the parents and students.  It was her feeling that this could be accomplished by making the Student Code a separate handbook.  
UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to approve the 2001-2002 NMSVH Staff Handbook, 2001-2002 NMSVH Student/Family Handbook, and 2001-2002 NMSVH Student Code as presented.  

Discussion:  Reta Jones stated that as we talk about cost cutting measures necessary to decrease our budgetary deficit it appears to be an unnecessary expense to completely republish these handbooks yearly.  It is understood that this may be done as some type of protection because we provide the information yearly.  However, is there some way that this information can be disseminated to the staff without going through the yearly expense to republish hundreds of paper copies?  Reta Jones stated that this is offered as a challenge to the administration in their effort to decrease spending.  (carried unanimously)
J. NMSVH Banking

Retha Coburn stated that the information that has been provided to the Board is an update to the payroll wire transfer dilemma.  During her research she stated that she realized that no aspect of banking is free, including wire transfers.  NMSVH is not going to be able to get away from fees for payroll direct deposit transactions.  We can minimize them somewhat by switching our payroll banking to Wells Fargo.  Wells Fargo works on a crediting system on the amount of daily balances.  If balances are high enough, NMSVH receives enough credit to offset any charges.  Katherine Ingold asked if we are permitted to use credit unions.  Reta Jones stated that the State Treasurer has rules and she is not sure that credit unions are listed for use by State agencies.  President Stryker stated that she does think that credit unions are included in the State Treasurer rules because federal banking regulations are not as stringent for a credit union as they are for a commercial bank.  The credit union system contains many loopholes because it is a member owned institution.  The federal government does not do the OCC, FDIC, or internal/external audits.  It is something that can be looked into but chances are we will not be allowed to use credit unions.  Retha Coburn stated that Finance did some research into other banks but has found that Wells Fargo is willing to work with NMSVH in order to retain our business and is presently offering lower banking fees than the other institutions researched.  Retha Coburn stated that she intends to work with Wells Fargo for a few months to see if they can keep their fees low enough to keep our business.  

K. Board of Regents Accommodations

A discussion was held regarding transportation arrangements for Regents traveling to Board meetings.  The purpose of the discussion was to ensure that all Regents understood the costs of transportation so that they are able to make an informed decision on all future travel arrangements.    

L. NM Commission on Higher Education Meeting

President Stryker stated that the Commission on Higher Education will be holding sub-committee meetings on the NMSVH main campus on Thursday, August 23, 2001.  The Finance Sub-committee and Facilities Sub-committee will be meeting.  In addition to the sub-committee meetings the CHE Finance Sub-committee will be having lunch with members of the NMSVH Board of Regents, the Superintendent, and NMSVH Department Heads.  All Regents are invited to attend these meetings and lunch if their schedule allows.  President Stryker and Katherine Ingold will be in attendance.  President Stryker wished to inform the Board that these meetings will not result in any decisions from the CHE regarding NMSVH, but is designed as an information sharing session.  

M. Strategic Planning

Mr. Sam Ritchey of Ritchey Marketing & Advertising addressed the Board of Regents, Superintendent, Department Heads, and Middle Managers regarding strategic planning and the importance of strategic planning within an organization.  Mr. Ritchey outlined the composition of a comprehensive strategic plan, stressed the importance of buy-in from all levels within an organization, and informed the attendees of the services that his company could provide to NMSVH in their work to establish a comprehensive strategic plan.  In the development of a strategic plan Ritchey Marketing & Advertising would assist in establishing the agenda, facilitate the flow of input, keep the group focused on the task, maximize creative thinking opportunities, lead the critical thinking process, ensure equal participation, provide personal guidance to the Superintendent and Board President, coach team members on assignments, transcribe and organize the data, and assemble the results as a Strategy Manual.  Mr. Ritchey stressed that the majority of the actual strategic plan development work would come from within the organization, with his firm acting as facilitator for the process.  Mr. Ritchey provided this information to the Board of Regents and staff as a courtesy to the school in the event that they should decide in the future to pursue the development of a new strategic plan.  There have been no obligations made to Mr. Ritchey or any other firm regarding this matter.    
X. Info to the Board

A. Board Meeting Schedule

Jim Salas stated that he has a conflict with the March 8, 2002 Board meeting date.  He asked that accommodations be made by moving that meeting to March 1, 2002.  There were no objections from the Board.  The Board Meeting Schedule will be revised accordingly.

President Stryker asked if there were any other questions or comments regarding the information provided to the Board under this section of the agenda.  There were no questions or comments.

Meeting Adjourned at 4:20 p.m., Friday, August 10, 2001

(Approved:  21 Sep 2001)
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